
 
 
 
 
 
 
CLIENT:        Veronica Roman  
TELEPHONE PRE-EVALUATION:   July 9, 2002 
DATE OF EVALUATION:    July 17, 2002 
DATE REPORT INITIATED:   September 30, 2002 
REPORT FINALIZED:    November 1, 2002 
 
Veronica Roman is a 2 year and 6 month old Caucasian female 
seen for evaluation in her home in North Carolina.  Also 
present and participating in the evaluation process are her 
father Joseph Roman and her mother Mary Roman.  Veronica was 
referred for a rehabilitation evaluation by her attorney.  
The purpose of this evaluation is to assess the extent to 
which handicapping conditions impede her ability to live 
independently, handle all activities of daily living, and to 
assess the disability's impact on her vocational development 
status. 
 
Demographic Information: 
 
Client Name:  Veronica Roman; Social Security #:  xxx-xx-
xxxx; Address:  555 West Hills Road Charlotte, NC ; County:  
Mecklenburg; Closest Metro Area:  Charlotte; Phone:  xxx-
xxx-xxxx; Birthdate:  4/16/00; Age:  2’6’’; Sex:  Female; 
Race:  Caucasian; Marital Status:  Single; Birthplace:  
Charlotte, NC; Citizen:  Yes; Elementary/Secondary 
Education:  N/A; Current Educational Placement:  Avalanche 
Developmental Group; Grade:  Special Needs Student; 
Bilingual:  No; Glasses:  No; Dominant Hand:  No voluntary 
use of left upper extremity; Height:  33’’; Weight 
(present):  24 pounds; Weight (pre-injury):  7 pounds 11 
ounces at birth; Date of Injury:  7/25/00. 
 
History:  Veronica contracted streptococcus pneumococcal 
meningitis at approximately 3 months of age.  The resulting 
infection caused the brain damage resulting in the sequela 
for which I am evaluating the child at this time.   
 
Loss of Consciousness or Altered State of Consciousness:  
No, but she had septic shock. 
Length of Unconsciousness or of Altered State:  She was 
medicated and on a ventilator for a little over a week.  
After this, she was very agitated when touched. 
Independent Recall:  N/A due to age at onset. 
 
Rehabilitation Program(s) [In/Outpatient Since Injury]:  She 
was in the hospital for about 8 weeks.  She became very 
agitated whenever she was picked up and it took her a long 
time to quiet down.  When she did, it was only for a short 
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period of time.  Although initially seen at Mecklenburg 
Regional Medical Center on 7/27/2000, she was transferred by 
life flight helicopter to North Carolina Hospital where she 
was admitted through 9/21/2000.  She was discharged to home.   
 
Veronica began therapy in early October 2000 with an initial 
evaluation from a Case Coordinator through NCIS, (North 
Carolina Infant Services).   This was done in the home.  
Supsequenntly, a PT evaluation was also accomplished.  
Physical therapy sessions began in mid October 2000.  The 
schedule was one day per week through Early Intervention, 
and then she began to have private physical therapy once a 
week also.  This schedule continued up until September 2001, 
at which time Veronica’s mother went back to work and 
Veronica entered the Avalanche Developmental Group - Early 
Intervention Program and Day Care.  Through this program she 
had PT once a week, and her private therapy was 
discontinued.   
 
Starting in January 2001, OT came out for an evaluation.  
The goal was to set up a once per week schedule, but she 
actually received OT about once a month depending on the 
various therapists’ schedules.  OT continues at this time, 
but she began receiving it twice a month beginning in April 
2002, through the Early Intervention program.  She did start 
private PT therapy again at the beginning of June 2002, once 
a week.  (Heather Hamlin, PT, through Mecklenburg Regional 
Medical Center.  Mom provides the transportation). 
 
Veronica has a ST consult once a month, also through 
Avalanche Developmental Group.  Starting 7/10/2002, Veronica 
will have Auditory/Verbal therapy in Charlotte for the 
Cochlear Implants which were just surgically inserted on May 
21, 2002.  Surgery went well, but she was very irritable 
post surgery.  She spent one night in the hospital.  Mom has 
noted having gone twice to Charlotte for adjustments, and 
Veronica is responding more by turning her head and she is 
vocalizing more than she had prior to the insertion of the 
implants.   
 
Mary notes Veronica is getting speech therapy once per week 
through the School for the Deaf.  The School has actually 
recently been closed down due to budget cuts and the 
therapists are working out of their homes.  Veronica’s 
therapist is Sandy Johnson, (xxx-xxx-xxxx).  She also 
provides another number for the school, although she is not 
sure that it is still good since the school has been closed. 
(xxx-xxx-xxxx) 
 
Veronica has vision therapy, once per month, with Sarah 
Randley, who is with the Mecklenburg Pre-school program.  
Her phone number is xxx-xxx-xxxx. 
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Prior Medical History:  No significant history of medical 
problems prior to the development of meningitis.  Normal 
prenatal care and development.  Normal birth.  Normal 
development in first three months.  
 
Joseph notes she had never been sick prior to the 
meningitis. 

 
Chief Complaint(s) 

 
Current Disability 

 
Disabling Problems:  (By client/family history and report.  
No physical examination occurred). 
 
Joseph, ‘‘She contracted bacterial meningititis that left 
her globally devistated.  Profoundly impaired.  Profound 
hearing loss.  Cortical vision impairment.  Unilateral 
movement just on the right side.  Inability to control head 
and neck.  Unable to sit or stand on her own, although she 
is 27 months old.  One hundred percent dependent on us or 
other care givers.  Unable to feed herself.  She is 
currently on two medicines.  Baclofen for muscle spasticity, 
and Reglan for reflux.  With her mother having to quit work, 
that has put a burden on income.  She has therapy twice a 
week, once at school and once at Mecklenburg Regional.  She 
has to go to Avalanche Developmental Group five days a week 
and Mary drives to all of this.  She has many doctors 
appointments with the neurological department and with the 
pediatric rehabilitation doctor, plus the eye doctor.  She 
also has appointments in Charlotte for the follow-ups with 
the cochlear implant.  If something were to happen in the 
middle of the night, we find ourselves having to go to the 
hospital for things like a shunt blockage.  Things that 
don’t go wrong with the typical child.’’ 
 
Mary, ‘‘Due to the meningitis, she has neurological 
devastation.  She had hydrocephalus, VP shunt and requires 
all kinds of medical equipment that is needed day to day.  
She requires speech therapy trips to and from Charlotte once 
per week.  I drive a total of 10 miles round trip to PT; 
then 10 miles round trip to Avalanche Developmental Group 
five days per week for a total of 50 miles per week.  The 
cochlear implant is checked once a month and this is 90 
miles round trip.  There are intermittent trips to Charlotte 
for doctors appointments, on average four to six times every 
six months.  She is obviously delayed in her social skills 
and in her eating.  She still drinks out of a Sippee cup and 
she just eats soft foods.  She does eat all of her foods by 
mouth.  She has had a swallow study and they felt the reflux 
was coming from her inability to sit or stand up properly.’’ 
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There has not been any discussion of performing a nissen 
fundoplication.   
 
Joseph, ‘‘This has effected the whole family in that it has 
clamped down on our activity.   We can’t just have anyone 
come look after Veronica.’’ 
 
Veronica has a VP shunt, placed in September 2000.  She has 
had three revisions due to shunt malfunctions.  Revisions 
December 2000, January 2002 and in April 2002. 
 
 
 
Mary notes that Veronica’s vision was more of an issue when 
she was on Valium and on her seizure medication.  She began 
to focus much better when those medications were suspended.  
Focus still can be an issue when she becomes very tired.   
 
 

Developmental Delay 
 

Seizure Disorder 
 
Type:  No seizures in the last two years.  She did have a 
seizure on first injury.  She was on seizure medication 
until September 2001, and has had no problems since. 
 
Breakthrough Seizures:  None. 
 
Last Seizure:  In the hospital during acute illness. 
 
 

Surgeries 
 
Performed:  VP Shunt and three revisions; Cochlear Implant 
Surgery.  She did have a central line put in at one point 
for medication administration, but that was removed.   
 
Anticipated:  VP Shunt revisions; Possible Cochlear Implant 
Revision if she acquires an infection. 
 
 

Therapy/Education 
 
Therapuetic/Educational Programs Since Onset:  See earlier 
notes. 
 
Present Therapy Schedule:  See earlier notes. 
 
She will be evaluated at age 3 and will likely stay at the 
Avalanche program if eligible.  This program actually has 
children that are 18 years old.  Very few schools in their 
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county provide services to 21.  There are no Auditory/Verbal 
therapists at the school, so she will need these services 
through  private therapists. 
 
School Program:  Avalanche Group - if no therapy, she 
attends from 8:30 a.m. to 2:30 p.m., Monday, Thursday and 
Friday.  On Tuesday & Wednesday, she goes in to school at 
10:00 a.m.  Parents provide the transportation to/from 
school.  She has PT on Tuesday morning and she has 
audio/vision therapy for Cochlear Implant on Wednesday 
morning. 
 
School Teacher:  Charlotte Roundtree. (336-513-4250) 
 
 Time of Pickup:  Parents transport. 
 
 Time School Begins:  (see above) 
 
 Time School Ends:  (see above) 
 
Summer School Schedule:  Same schedule year round.   
 
After School Care:  Mom, at home.   
 
Transportation To/From School:  Parents.   
 
 

Daily Care 
 
Current Attendant and / or Nursing Care:  24 hours per day.  
Mary notes that they qualify for respite care through 
Mecklenburg County, but thus far they have not used their 
services.  This is funded through CAP funding.  This is a 
state funding programming under MRDD, (Mentally Retarded, 
Developmentally Delayed).  Mother is unsure of how many 
hours of respite they would actually provide.  They have not 
felt comfortable leaving Veronica with these caregivers to 
date, but they did decide to use them recently, although at 
the last minute the program called and canceled on them. 
 
Bowel/Bladder Program:  Diaper.  She begins to strain with 
bowel movements, and sometimes she will get upset if she has 
a wet diaper. 
 
Self-stimulating Behaviors:  She is just now getting to the 
point she will put her thumb in her mouth.  Prior to her 
most recent haircut, she would pull on the pony tail at the 
top of her head. 
 
 

Motor Skills 
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Bring Hands to Midline:  Unable to bring hands to midline 
because she has little movement of left UE.  She can bring 
right hand to midline.  
 
Grasp (Left/Right):  Only some on the right.  None on the 
left.  She will close right hand around examiners finger.  
Tends to hold right hand fisted much of the time.   
 
Grasp with thumb & forefinger:  Sometimes, but normally her 
thumbs remain tucked under, so she grasps with four fingers. 
 
Voluntary purposeful movements (upper & lower extremities):  
Nominal movement with left UE.  Demonstrates fair right UE 
voluntary, purposeful movement.  Eye tracking is good.  
Localizes to sound, (observed).  Focuses on objects and on 
mother and father, observed.   With the LEs, she may pull 
her legs up when she is excited, but this is not a constant 
happening. 
 
Sit unassisted:  Not able. 
 
Hold head erect:  She can hold her head erect for only a few 
seconds.  Inconsistent. 
 
Roll Front to back:  Yes, but not consistent.  Being on a 
soft surface helps. 
 
Roll Back to front:  Same as above. 
 
Pull self upright:  Not functional. 
 
Drink from cup:  Not functional.  She does sip from a 
‘‘sippee nipple if we hold cup.’’  
 
Drink from bottle:  Uses bottle/cup with a ‘‘sippee 
nipple’’.  Stem with two holes in the end from which she 
sips.  Parents hold the cup or bottle for her.    
 
Tube feeding schedule:  N/A.  She is able to eat mashed 
table foods with a supplement of Pediasure every day, one 8-
ounce can per day. 
 
Ambulate:  Not functional. 
 
Assist in dressing:  Not functional. 
 
Perform household chores:  Not functional. 
 
Perform personal hygiene:  Not functional. 
 
Crawl:  Not functional.  No pre-crawl progression.  
 
Ascend/descend stairs:  Not functional. 
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Social Skills 
 
Smile:  She is able to smile.  She does not laugh out loud.  
 
Laugh out loud:  Does not do this. 
 
Dintinguish family from strangers:  Yes.  (confirmed by 
observation).   
 
Demand personal attention:  Normally, she will cry and 
demand attention. 
 
 
 
 

Cognitive Skills 
 
Imitate sounds:  Just had Cochlear Implant recently, so this 
is difficult to tell.  Not really imitating sounds, but she 
is starting to make different kinds of sounds since the 
implant. 
 
Talk in 1 or 2 word sentences:  Not functional as yet.  
 
Follow simple 1 or 2 step instructions:  Not functional as 
yet.  
 
Avoid hazards:  Not functional. 
 
Communicate wants and/or needs:  By crying only. 
 
Attention to task:  Very fleeting. 
 
 

Long -Term Care Options 
 
Facility/ Home Care:  Preference is to keep her in the home 
setting. 
 
Anticipated Treatments:  Nothing scheduled other than 
increased therapies, and especially the Auditory/Verbal 
therapy.  The Cochlear Implant is a ‘‘one time’’ insertion 
unless she gets an infection.  There is a complication of 
infection, but mom is not aware of the percentage of cases 
that result in infection.  Any further shunt revisions would 
have to be considered. 
 
 

Psychosocial Issues 
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Patient:  For the most part Veronica is fairly pleasant.  
‘‘She use to be very irate when she first came home from the 
hospital, but she is much calmer now.  She has her bouts of 
irritability, but it is not often.’’ 
 
Family, Emotional Impact on Spouse/Children:  Coping fairly 
well with good family support.  Parents have not had any 
counseling, but they belong to a support group, which is 
helpful.  Joseph concurs that they are doing fairly well 
noting that,  ‘‘you deal with the cards you are dealt.’’   
 
Mary has had to quit her job due to the care Veronica 
requires.  She had to take a whole year off in July 2000.  
She returned to work in September 2001 to May 2002.  She was 
unable to continue working due to the medical issues with 
Veronica.  She was working as a Manager, and later as an 
Analyst in Third Party Billing - Laboratory Testing - As a 
Manager she was earning $46,000/year, and as an Analyst it 
was $45,000.  As a Manager she would have received yearly 
bonus of $500-$1,000/year.  She had been employed for 16 
years and she did lose the future benefits of her retirement 
program.  She notes her company had merged with another 
company and she missed the cutoff for full vestment in terms 
of years of service. 
 
 

Physical Limitations 
 

Loss of Tactile Sensation:  She does not like having her 
left arm touched at all.  Since the injury, the left arm has 
been very nonfunctional and it is upsetting to Veronica to 
have PT.  She becomes fussy and holds her breath during PT 
on the left arm.  At evaluation she tolerated my touching 
her left arm but on ROM by father she tightly fisted left 
hand and tone increased on left. 
 
Reach:  She will only reach out with her right hand.  She 
can reach for a toy and put it to her mouth.  This just 
began about 2 months ago.  Since Baclofen dose increased, 
movement on left increased.  I observed voluntary opening 
and closing of left fingers, as well as movement/reach of 
left arm, but not to extent of right. 
 
Lift:  She can not lift at an age appropriate level on 
right.   
 
Prehensile/Grip:  Fair grip with the right, and minimal on 
the left. 
 
Sitting:  She is unable to sit unsupported. 
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Standing:  She uses a stander at school and at home for a 
total goal of one hour per day.  She may only tolerate 15-30 
minutes at a time.  Parents also have a unit.   
 
Walking/Gait:  She shows no walking movements and no pre-
walk progression.   
 
Bend/Twist:  Not functional. 
 
Kneel:  Not functional. 
 
Stoop/Squat:  Not functional. 
 
Climb:  Not functional. 
 
Balance:  Not functional. 
 
Breathing:  She holds her breath when upset, and she turns 
blue.  Parents will blow on her face and then she will catch 
her breath. 
 
Headaches:  Parents are not aware of any problems.  
 
Vision:  She has cortical visual impairment, and can see 
20/84.  She has a strong right gaze.  She does not focus to 
the left very much.  Mother notes improved focus since 
valium and seizure medications were suspended.  
 
Hearing:  Bilateral Hearing Loss - Severe to Profound 
hearing loss bilaterally before the Cochlear Implant.  Mom 
is not sure how much hearing she has now.  She was not a 
strong candidate for the implant and the physicians do not 
know how much this implant will benefit.  Right ear is 80% 
ossified which is not treatable. 
 
Driving:  Not functional. 
 
Physical Stamina (average daily need for rest or reclining):  
She is on a schedule of bed at 6:30-7:00 p.m. and up at 6:00 
a.m.  She does sleep through the night. 
 
 

Environmental Influences 
 

Problems on exposure to: 
 
Air Conditioning:  No. 
Heat:  Yes -- can not tolerate heat very well at all.  She 
becomes very irritable. 
Cold:  Yes. 
Wet/Humid:  No. 
Sudden Changes:  No. 
Fumes:  No. 
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Noise:  Not aware at this time.  She has just had the 
implants for several weeks. 
Stress:  Yes. 
 

 

Present Medical Treatment 
 
Doctors  Specialty  Phone  Fax  Frequency 
 Last Seen 
Dr. Jamie 
Noor 

Pediatric
s 

  /3mos. 6/10/02 

 
Regina 
White, 
Ph.D. 

Audio-
logist -
Comm. 
Disorders 

  Every 
other 
month 

6/17/02 

 
Dr. 
Nicholas 

Physical 
Medicine 

  /3mos. 5/02 

 
Dr. 
Andrews 

Neurosurg
ery 

  /6mos 4/02 

 
Dr. 
Farmer 

ENT/Neuro
tology 

  /2mos 5/02` 

 
 
Therapist  Therapy Phone  Facility  Frequency 
 Fax  
Heather 
Hamlin 

PT  Mecklenbu
rg 
Regional 

1X/week  

Karen 
Henderson 

OT  ADG 2/mo.  

Lynette 
Lind 

ST  ADG 1/mo.  

Brandy 
Brown 

PT  ADG 1/week  

Mary 
Jackson 

ST  Auditory 
Verbal 

1/week  

 
Additional Therapies/Notes:  All of Veronica’s primary 
doctors are a 35 minute drive, about 28 miles one way.   
 
Medication  Purpose  Tablet  Strength  Frequency 
 Supply Cost  
Baclofen Spasms liquid 7.5ml 3X/day Nicholas 
Reglan Acid 

reflux 
liquid 1 cc 4x/day Nicholas 

 
Over-the-Counter Medication(s):  None. 
Drugstore and Phone Number:  Medicap 
Assistive Devices:  Adaptive stroller, high-low base, supine 
stander, AFOs, hearing aids. 
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Medical Summary 
 
Veronica Roman is a 2 year, 4 month old Caucasian female who 
developed streptococcus pneumococcal meningitis at 3 months 
of age resulting in neurological devastation, profound 
hearing loss and cortical visual impairment. 
 
MECKLENBURG PEDIATRICS:  7/25/00 -- 7/23/01 
 
Mecklenburg Pediatrics:  7/25/00 
Evaluated for fever of 101 degrees.  Her appetite was good, 
she was playful and sleeping well.  Assessment:  Viral 
syndrome.  Advised to administer Tylenol and return in 72 
hours if no improvement.  
Mecklenburg Pediatrics:  7/27/00 
Seen in office two days earlier for fever and vomiting.  
Veronica was not eating well and Dad noticed soft spot 
bulging some.  She moaned, was fussy and was not sleeping 
well.  Fever was better. 
 
Examination was short due to concerns.  Veronica was 
grunting, her eyes were half open, she was infrequently 
crying with bulging of anterior fontanelle and her skin was 
pale appearing.  Parents were advised to take her to 
Mecklenburg Hospital for evaluation to rule out meningitis.   
 
Mecklenburg Pediatrics:  10/1/00 
Evaluated for fussiness.  Assessment:  Fussiness/abdominal 
pain/colic.  Possible diagnoses included viral syndrome, 
recent medication changes, teething, can not rule out VP 
shunt difficulty. Advised to try Tylenol. 
 
Mecklenburg Pediatrics:  10/2/00 
Well child care visit (5 1/2 months).  Developmental 
assessment indicates Veronica was able to do some tracking, 
was closed fisted and responded to some sounds.  Physical 
examination revealed spasticity of the LE’s.  
 
Mecklenburg Pediatrics:  11/30/00 
Well child care visit (7 1/2 mo.)  Examination revealed poor 
head control, spasticity with clonus of extremities, 
inconsistent response to stimuli, decreased muscle strength 
and increased tone.  Veronica had failed a hearing test and 
was to be fitted for hearing aid.  She was receiving PT 3 
days/week and working with a speech therapist.  She was 
enrolled in NCIS.   
 
Mecklenburg Pediatrics:  12/12/00 
Treated for viral illness. 
 
Mecklenburg Pediatrics;  1/24/01 
Well child care visit (9 mos.).  Scheduled to begin OT. 
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Mecklenburg Pediatrics:  1/30/01 
Letter to Wellpath, Quality Management stating Veronica 
required adaptive seating equipment for functional sitting 
and good posture.  Her therapists chose the Snug Seat Tiger 
as the best system for her.  An equipment specialist with 
pediatric experience was needed to adjust the Tiger’s 
position initially and for modifications as she grew.   
 
Mecklenburg Pediatrics:  5/5/01 
Letter by pediatrician serving as appeal for continued and 
uninterrupted coverage for PT services.  In order for 
Veronica to reach her maximum recovery potential, it was 
imperative that the rehabilitation services and medical 
interventions be coordinated and continued on a regular 
basis.  Over the past 7 months, she had shown improvement in 
her motor and functional skills.  Her long-term prognosis 
was guarded and her best chance to reach her maximum 
potential was directly dependent upon continued specialized 
therapies.   
Mecklenburg Pediatrics:  7/23/01  
Well child care visit (15 mos.).  Veronica did not 
demonstrate any developmental milestones.  She continued 
with PT 3x/week and was receiving Early Intervention 
services.  Referrals were made for Mecklenburg Preschool for 
the Visually Impaired, as well as to The School for the 
Deaf.  
 
NORTH CAROLINA HOSPITAL:  7/26/00; 7/27/00 -- 9/21/00 
 
North Carolina Hospital:  7/26/00 
Call placed to triage nurse by parent stating Veronica had 
started vomiting, had a fever of 101 degrees and her 
fontanelle was bulging a little bit.  Reassured fontanelle 
spot could bulge when a child cried and that as long as it 
returned to a flat appearance, it was normal.  Advised to 
call back if symptoms persisted.  
 
North Carolina Hospital:  7/27/00 -- 9/21/00 
Transferred from Mecklenburg Regional in septic shock.  Her 
hospital course was as follows:   
 
Infectious Disease: Upon arrival, she was treated with 
intubation pressor support.  She had numerous CSF fluid 
analyses, blood cultures and nasopharyngeal swabs, which 
were negative since stopping her antibiotics on 8/17/00. 
 
Neurologic:  Veronica had some seizures immediately after 
admission and was started on Tegretol.  After that 24-36 
hour period following admission, she did not have seizure 
activity.  The original seizures were tonic-clonic in 
nature.  She did, however, continue to have posturing 
movements, which improved markedly after initiation of 
Diamox.  She was also maintained on Versed for agitation and 
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posturing movements.  EEG’s revealed diffuse slowing.  When 
she originally arrived at NCH, she had a fixed and dilated 
right pupil, which resolved and she had resumed tracking by 
discharge.  Her fontanelle was also bulging on admission.  
She had numerous taps to relieve her pressure.  On 8/22/00, 
she was started on Diamox and continued with decrease in her 
fontanelle size and agitation.  On 9/9/00, a decision was 
made to stop Diamox in order to follow the hydrocephalus due 
to CT scan that revealed continued ventriculomegaly.  She 
was restarted on Diamox on 9/12/00 and continued to have 
increasing head circumference, so the decision was made to 
place a VP shunt.  On the day prior to shunting, she had an 
episode of acute posturing.  Her right pupil again became 
fixed and dilated and she was having difficulty handling her 
secretions with gagging, desaturations and bradycardia.  Her 
increased tone was treated with Baclofen and Valium.  She 
did not remain on Diamox post shunting.  
 
Nutrition:  Due to difficulty feeding, NG tube was placed.  
She was slowly started back on p.o. foods. 
Cardiovascular:  During her initial sepsis, she did need 
Dopamine for hypotension, but had no issues with blood 
pressure after that time.   
 
Respiratory:  She was intubated from 7/27/00 to 8/3/00 and 
was stable on room air since that time.   
 
An auditory brainstem response audiometry (ABR) was 
performed on 8/23/00 and revealed no response for either ear 
at the maximum intensity levels of the equipment, suggesting 
a severe to profound hearing loss.   
 
Veronica was discharged home with her parents with 
arrangement for home PT and ST.  Medications included 
Tegretol, Baclofen, and Valium.   Follow up appointments 
were arranged with her primary doctor, neurosurgery and 
pediatric rehabilitation.  Audiological examination in one 
to two months for re-testing of her hearing was recommended, 
as was follow up in six months in the eye clinic.   
Discharge diagnosis: 
• Streptococcus pneumococcal meningitis 
• Neurological devastation 
• Septic shock 
• Profound hearing loss 
• Cortical visual impairment 
• Postmeningitis hydrocephalus 
 
MECKLENBURG REGIONAL MEDICAL CENTER:  7/27/00; 4/12/01; 
5/3/01 
 
Presented with complaint of vomiting, lethargy and fever.  
Mother related a one-week history of URI symptoms.  
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Examination revealed stiff neck and body.  Her eyes rolled 
back and to the sides.  Anterior fontanelle was bulging.  CT 
scan of the head revealed: 
• Somewhat increased CSF space anterior to both frontal 

lobes; however, on the left the CSF density was higher 
than on the right.  This could reflect edema of the 
underlying frontal lobe and/or meningeal inflammatory 
change and/or old blood products.  An acute hemorrhage 
was not identified.  

 
Impression was:  
• Febrile illness -- R/O sepsis, 
• Meningitis with increased intra cranial pressure, 

probably due to #1 
• Hypoglycemia, due to #1 
 
She was started on Ampicillin, Gentamycin and Acyclovir and 
transferred to North Carolina Hospital for further 
treatment, neuroimaging and ICU support.  
 
Mecklenburg Regional Medical Center:  4/12/01 
Letter written by PT in support of appeal for continued 
coverage of PT services for Veronica.  At one year of age, 
Veronica was unable to roll by herself, hold her head up 
when lying on her stomach, or sit by herself.  PT would help 
develop as many motor skills as possible, as well as train 
her parents to work with her at home.   
 
In addition to being delayed in her motor skills, she 
presented with an even greater problem of abnormal tone and 
movement patterns.  Those abnormalities placed her at risk 
for many secondary problems and impairments in the future.  
PT three times per week was necessary on an on-going basis. 
 
Mecklenburg Regional Medical Center:  5/3/01 
Letter by certified OT assistant to Dr. Nicholas sharing 
positive changes Veronica had made and some concerns and 
questions.   Areas of strength included:   
• Eyes more carefully focused, with increased tracking 
• More swiping at toys and bubbles with RUE 
• Tolerated massages 
• Increased reciprocal kicking 
• Increased tolerance to prone with improved head control 

and UE weight bearing 
• Ability to prop sit for 30-60 seconds once placed 
• Brushing program helped her arousal for awhile 
• Tolerated more oral motor work 
• Handled food well 
• Very involved caregivers 
 
Areas of concern included: 
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• Marked inconsistency in performance of above motor skills 
• Some increased BLE scissoring 
• Sudden onset of severe distress, occurring both when and 

when not being handled 
• Overall, poor productivity in therapy sessions 
• Intolerance for sitting position, which had increased 

over past few weeks 
 
NORTH CAROLINA HEALTH CARE:  1/16/01; 2/2/01; 8/13/01 
 
NC Health Care:  1/16/01 
Neurosurgery Clinic.  Veronica underwent change of medium 
pressure delta valve to a medium pressure PS medical valve 
and a paracranial flap for CSF leak.  Since that time, she 
greatly improved.  She was more awake during the day, 
appeared to track more, cooed a great deal more and was 
beginning to use the right side better.  Examination 
revealed the fontanelle was quite flat and sunken, which was 
quite a change.  She still had no head control and could not 
support her weight.  Her tone remained decreased, but she 
was spontaneously moving her extremities.  Impression:  
Post-meningitis hydrocephalus with valve change and 
paracranial flap.  
 
NC Health Care:  2/2/01 
Renal ultrasound revealed a small amount of upper quadrant 
fluid.  
 
NC Health Care: 8/13/01 
Pediatric Neurology Clinic.  Veronica continued to remain 
seizure free on medication.  Examination revealed very 
little visual interaction.  She had no response to sounds 
and had a spastic quadriparetic pattern with more tone on 
the left compared to the right.   Tapering of medication 
considered.  
 
AVALANCHE DEVELOPMENTAL GROUP:  1/19/01 
 
Letter of medical necessity by PT stating that since last 
shunt revision, Veronica had increased difficulty with 
positioning and therapy.  A Tiger 2000 Adaptive Stroller was 
recommended with a Padded Hip Belt and Shoulder Harness, 
additional hip supports to decrease the width of the seat, 
ankle straps, a tray, and Medical Needs Basket.  A High-Low 
Base was also recommended for use in the home and therapy. 
 
Records Reviewed: 
 
Mecklenburg Regional Medical Center:  7/27/00; 4/12/01; 
5/3/01 Pre-Injury:  4/16/00 -- 4/18/00 
Mecklenburg Pediatrics:  7/25/00 -- 7/23/01 
Avalanche Developmental Group:  1/19/01 
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Medical Equipment Estimates:  1/30/01 
North Carolina Health Care:  1/16/01; 2/2/01; 8/13/01 
North Carolina Hospital:  7/26/00; 7/27/00 -- 9/21/00 
 
 

Activities Of Daily Living 
 

Sleep Pattern 
 

Arises:  6:00 a.m. 
Retires:  6:00-7:00 p.m. 
Average Hours Sleep/24 Hours:  11 to 12 hours. 
Sleep Difficulties:  None.  She sleeps through the night. 
 
 

Independence In 
 

Dressing:  Not functional. 
Housework:  Not functional. 
Cooking:  Not functional. 
Laundry:  Not functional. 
Yard Work:  Not functional. 

Personal Habits 
 
Smoking:  No one smokes in the home. 
Alcohol:  N/A 
Drugs:  N/A 
History of Abuse and/or Treatment Programs:  No family 
history. 
 
 

Socioeconomic Status 
 

Children:  Veronica is an only child. 
Number in Residence:  3 total. 
Type of Residence:  2 story home, not accessible. 
 
 

Income 
 

Disability Policy:  No. 
S.S.I. :  No. 
Medicaid:  See below. 
 
Current Financial Situation:  Applied for Social Security, 
however, financially she did not qualify.  Medicaid did 
qualify her for the CAP MR/DD program.  Medicaid is her 
secondary insurance.  CAP program allows for Medicaid and 
CAP funding, which allows her to go to Avalanche 
Developmental Group and will pay for some equipment that her 
private insurance will not fund. 
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Other Agency Involvement 
 

State Vocational Rehabilitation:  No. 
State Employment Services:  No. 
Rehabilitation Nurse:  No. 
Other Agency:  No. 
Felony Convictions? No. 
 
 

Education & Training 
 

Highest Grade Completed:  Avalanche Developmental Group  
(See earlier notes) 
 
 

Observations 
 

Orientation:  See developmental testing. 

Tests Administered 
 
As part of this evaluation, Veronica is administered the 
Bayley Scales of Infant Development and the Mullen Scales of 
Early Learning.   
 
The Bayley Scales of Infant Development consist of three 
sections to include the Motor Scale Record Form, Mental 
Scale Record Form and the Infant Behavior Record. 
 
On the Motor Scale Record Form, Veronica is able to briefly 
lift her head when held at her shoulders and make postural 
adjustments.  She demonstrates lateral head movements.  All 
of these motor skills are in the 0.1 month range of 
development.  She is able to briefly hold an object in her 
right hand only.  She will primarily thrust her right arm in 
play and she can thrust her legs in play, but she does not 
do so consistently.  These motor skills are in the age range 
of 0.8 months.  Veronica does lift her head from dorsal 
suspension, which corresponds to the age of 1.7 months.  She 
will turn from her side to her back and this motor skill 
corresponds to 1.8 months of age.  Veronica can sit with 
support only, which corresponds to the age of 2.3 months.  
She demonstrates an ability to reach, unilaterally, with her 
right arm, a motor skill that corresponds to 5.4 months of 
age.   
 
On the Mental Scale Record Form, Veronica quiets when picked 
up.  She does respond to sounds if they are close in range, 
loud and consistent, which corresponds to 0.1 months of age.  
She displays a momentary regard for an object and she will 
regard a person momentarily.  These actions correspond with 
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the age ranges of 0.1 to 0.2 months of age.  Veronica 
demonstrates brief horizontal eye coordination and an 
ability to track a moving person, which corresponds to 0.7 
months of age.  She will respond to her father’s voice more 
so than her mothers, but this has only been since placement 
of the Cochlear implant.  This is also at the age level of 
0.7 months.  She demonstrates brief vertical eye 
coordination, which corresponds to the age level of 0.8 
months.  Veronica freely inspects her surroundings, she 
smiles in response to being talked to, and she turns her 
eyes and vocalizes at least four times.  The age range 
corresponding to these activities is from 1.3 months to 1.6 
months. Veronica reacts to paper on her face, blinks at 
shadow of hand and visually recognizes her mother.  She 
displays a social smile when the examiner is quiet and she 
vocalized to the examiner’s social smile and talk.  She 
searches with her eyes for sound only if the sound is close, 
loud and constant.  She reacts to disappearance of a face.  
These actions correspond to the age range of 2.1 months to 
2.4 months of age. 
 
On the Infant Behavior Record, Veronica’s behavior seems to 
be continuously affected by awareness of persons present.  
She is accepting of the examiner.  Her responsiveness to her 
mother is inviting, initiating and demanding.  She responds 
to and accepts the test materials and situation.  Her 
behavior is affected by the new and strange, and she 
demonstrates some slightly restrained behavior in the first 
few minutes.  She does become tense at times although her 
body had a relaxed quality.  She generally appears to be in 
a happy state of well-being.  When Veronica is given 
materials, she glances at them and holds them briefly, but 
she does not exploit them.  She does not play imaginatively 
with materials.  She does have an attachment to her stuffed 
angel, which she sleeps with at night.  Veronica makes a few 
attempts at a goal, but she is easily distracted.  She will 
attend to a toy, task or person, but again she is easily 
distracted.  She is moderately alert and responsive in 
reaction to test stimuli.  She grows restless fairly soon 
and terminates the test situation.   
 
On the Mullen Scales of Early Learning, Veronica’s raw score 
on the gross motor scale was 5, which corresponds to 3 
months of age.  Her score on the visual reception scale is 
5, which also corresponds to the age level of 3 months.  Her 
raw score on the fine motor scale is 3, and this corresponds 
to one month of age.  Her receptive language scale score is 
her strongest area of development with a raw score of seven, 
corresponding to 5 months of age.  Her raw score on the 
expressive language scale is 4, which corresponds to the age 
level of 3 months. 
 
Veronica is a developmentally disabled, multiply handicapped 
27-month old.  She is functioning in the age range of one to 
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five months.  She is prelingually deaf, with cortical visual 
impairment and neurological cognitive impairment. 
 
 

Conclusions: 
 

Careful consideration has been given to all of the medical, 
psychosocial, and rehabilitation/mental health counseling 
data contained within this file and my report.  Veronica 
remains significantly disabled secondary to the development 
of streptococcus pneumococcal meningitis and the resulting 
complications.  She is nonfunctional for independent living 
skills, and it is anticipated that she will remain very 
dependent throughout the remainder of her life. 
 
The Life Care Plan outlines all of her needs dictated by the 
onset of disability throughout her life expectancy.  In 
addition to the recommendations specifically for Veronica, 
education and counseling is provided to the family members 
in order to assist them in adjusting to her disability and 
becoming even better disability managers.   
 
Veronica will require care and support for the remainder of 
her life expectancy.  Home care assistance will provide the 
least restrictive environment while providing the support, 
interaction, and structure Veronica requires.  As a second 
option, for comparative purposes, facility care will be 
outlined post-age 21.  Additionally, the Life Care Plan, 
attached as Appendix A, will outline all of Veronica’s 
medical care, equipment needs, supplies, medications, 
therapy/habilitation recommendations and other 
considerations as outlined by her treating physicians and 
therapists. 
 
A Vocational Worksheet, attached as Appendix B, outlines 
Veronica's capacity to earn pre-injury as compared to her 
capacity to earn post-injury, along with her loss of earning 
capacity and related vocational issues.  Data was collected 
pertaining to her family’s educational and vocational 
history.  This will be used to draw conclusions as to her 
educational and vocational potential had she not been 
injured. 
 
After you have had an opportunity to review this narrative 
report and the attached appendices, please do not hesitate 
to contact me should you have further questions. 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
 
Paul M Deutsch, Ph.D., C.R.C., C.C.M. 
Licensed Mental Health Counselor 
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PAUL M.  DEUTSCH  & ASSOCIATES, P.A. 
 
ATTACHMENTS:  Appendix A - Life Care Plan 
    Appendix B - Vocational Worksheet
 


